
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
September 20, 2010 

 
REGULAR MEETING 

 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, Robert M. Novotny, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Anthony H. DeFeo. 
  

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Captain 
Wilbert Bordley, Attorney John Terence Jaywork, and Recording 
Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.        
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  Councilman DeFeo said he 
would like to strike item 9(d)3. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to accept the 

amended agenda.  Councilman Riddagh said so moved.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 There were none. 
  

REPORTS 
 
A. Bills & Financial Statement – Mr. Hugg said the Friday PNC 
Bank balances were sent to Council electronically, and he had 
nothing else to add. 
 
B. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she had nothing 
this evening.  
  
C. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he had nothing to report, 
but Council will be talking about the bond that’s on the agenda 
later in the meeting.    
 
D. Police Chief – Captain Bordley said he just wanted to 
report to Council that they did have a departmental meeting just 
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to establish guidelines for now until a new chief is selected.  
He said he gave some overdue awards, and then there is another 
item that is on tonight’s agenda.              
  
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said his report is on Council’s 
table.  He said we hope, with some certainty, that the 
contractor will actually begin final paving on South Street on 
Friday, Saturday, and Sunday – weather permitting.  Mr. Hugg 
said they will be working on the section from Main Street to 
East Street on Friday which will necessitate some closure of the 
street so folks need to be aware of that.  He said the 
anticipation is that they will finish the entire street by the 
end of the day on Sunday; they are basically going to do it in 
two passes so we will have a minimal number of seams.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Emergency generator was completed today; 
we actually went on generator power for close to an hour and it 
is running successfully – it has a four second sequencing so if 
the power is out for more than four seconds it will come on.  He 
said it will be self tested every Wednesday morning about 6:00 
a.m. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we need to thank former Mayor Mooney 
from Camden who was on the committee for homeland security and 
the people at DEMA, because we got an $85,000.00 grant for the 
generator for Town Hall.          
          
F. Committees – Councilman Novotny said the Long Range 
Planning Committee met earlier this evening.  He said we 
discussed the movement of utilities, and sewer and water lines 
up the corridor and what it means to the town.  Councilman 
Novotny said plus we were talking about Duck Creek and this is 
all in relation to when we were talking about annexing and the 
future of the town in 2020.  He said we are getting some plans 
put together on that.  Councilman Novotny said the also passed 
out a sort of a pro forma packet of what the Long Range Planning 
Committee is looking at for 2020 – there are a lot of sections 
that are blank because we haven’t gotten the information yet 
from the various committees, but it gives us a start and a very 
rough idea of how we want this to look. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development Committee is 
sponsoring our second business mixer a week from tomorrow; it’s 
being held at Commodore Commons – the Business Development 
Committee addressed Delaware Homes, the owner of Commodore 
Commons, and also the hair salon out there Glam-R-Us are going 
together to sponsor this Business Development Committee mixer.  
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She said that will be next Tuesday night from 5:00 to 7:00 p.m.  
Mayor Stombaugh said we have been requesting a map of the town 
and Mr. Hugg keeps getting a map for her and everybody takes it, 
so she has been informed that she is finally getting the map for 
the Business Development Committee; it’s going to be a large map 
of the town that we’ll be able to put plastic over, and we want 
to get the Long Range Planning Committee involved with us – we 
want to do a plan for the town of what areas would be more 
conducive to different things.  She said hopefully once we get a 
plan together someday we hope we can come up with a model. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said we are going to reschedule the 
Utility Committee meeting that would have been on October 6th, 
and we’re pushing it back to October 13th; he will not be in town 
during that first week. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said that is anticipating that we will have the 
Personnel and Finance Committee meetings back to back on the 
Tuesday before, like we did this last time.  Mayor Stombaugh and 
Councilman Raynor said that would be fine.  Councilman Novotny 
asked if that is going to be ongoing, or is it just…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said hopefully we are planning to keep it ongoing.  
     

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Beverly A. Hirt, Maria Newill, Ann 
Henning, Gerald Henning, Mary M. Turner, Helen Miller, James E. 
Veit Sr., Jonathan Weishaupt, Jim Strong, Quentin Schlieder, 
Sally Lee, Al Kemp, Andrew Mensack, Kim Akers, Clarence Little, 
Aaron Telza, Jeff Flairty, William Wilson, Daniel S. Bloxom, 
Chris Mullen, Melaine Minear, Ed Lehman, Daryl Jester, Larry 
Koehler, Cindy A. Cogar, Brooks Banta, Jen Merrill, Robert 
Merrill, and Seth Clevenger. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting we open to 
visitors and tonight we have a special guest – Brooks Banta, 
President of Kent County Levy Court – has been invited to talk 
to us. 
 
A. Brooks Banta, President, Levy Court – Brooks Banta came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Banta said first of all he would like to 
commend all of the members Council for their public service – 
it’s a tough job, somebody’s got to do it, and we appreciate all 
your effort.  He said he is here tonight to discuss the issue 
about the $30,000.00 check that was given to the Town of Smyrna 
to be held in escrow for the Smyrna Library Guild.  Mr. Banta 
said that was done back in mid-July.  He said since that time 
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there has been some confusion and he is here tonight to clear 
that up.  Mr. Banta read from prepared text: “A few years ago 
Kent County Levy Court gave $20,000.00 to the Smyrna Opera House 
for the capital campaign for the rebuilding effort for the Opera 
House.  They did an outstanding job – Art Ricker, the late Len 
Rippa, and the late Bob Bamberger worked very hard along with 
many others to accomplish the effort we now see today what has 
been accomplished for all to enjoy.  Levy Court was proud to 
have been a small part of that effort.  Three years ago Kent 
County Levy Court gave the Smyrna Police Department $34,720.00 – 
earmarked funds to be only used by the Chief at his discretion 
to purchase whatever he found necessary to upgrade his 
department.  The reason those funds were given to Smyrna, and to 
Clayton - Clayton got like $29,000.00, Dover got $31,000.00, and 
Smyrna got a larger share – is because a lot of times Smyrna PD 
responds outside the municipality.  They go into areas in the 
county, at which time the Delaware State Police are not 
available, and so they cover for the Delaware State Police and 
for that we thank you.  Delaware State Police got $75,000.00 
because they do the bulk of the work.  Less than three months 
ago Mr. Hugg publicly stated that the Town of Smyrna was going 
out of the library business.  Two-and-a-half months ago the Town 
Manger took a group of about 15 people on a guided tour of five 
sites for a new library to be built under the direction of the 
Smyrna Library Guild; the new library would service the entire 
Smyrna School District including lower New Castle County.  Two 
months ago Kent County Levy Court realized we had accumulated 
$150,000.00 in excess library taxes collected from folks all 
across the county.  The commissioners chose to equally 
distribute those funds in increments of $30,000.00 to each Kent 
County library for capital campaign projects.  The $30,000.00 
that the Town of Smyrna received was for the Library Guild for 
their capital campaign for the new library as present by myself, 
State Senator Bruce Ennis, State Representative Bill Carson with 
the understanding that this would allow more funding to become 
available from the State and New Castle County.  As the 
President of Levy Court he had the honor of presenting the check 
of $30,000.00 to Jen Merrill, President of the Smyrna Library 
Guild, for their capital campaign.  It is possible that some may 
not understand the terminology of ‘designated funds’, but that 
is exactly what the $30,000.00 is.  Temporarily placed in escrow 
for the capital campaign for the town for the Library Guild’s 
use when the time arrives; this shows credibility on behalf of 
the county government, the Town of Smyrna, and the members of 
the Smyrna Library Guild.  It is almost embarrassing that any 
member of Council would be opposed to a new library when people 
are out there actively raising funds, volunteering their time, 
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and doing research and development all for the betterment of our 
community.  The $30,000.00 granted to the Smyrna Library Guild 
is not for the general fund purposes or to cover someone’s 
shortfall, or to pay someone’s salary, but for the new library 
being constructed and built by the Library Guild, as it was for 
the Opera House.  Your reciprocal borrowing funds which total 
some $55,000.00 are not affected by that at all.  In October the 
town will receive a check for about $30,500.00, in January - 
$11,138.00 and in April - $12,208.00 for a total between 
$55,000.00 and $60,000.00 so those funds go unchanged.  Also, 
you need to note that the check that I handed to Jen Merrill was 
actually signed by me and I would not sign a check going to 
somebody if it wasn’t appropriately made out and a proper person 
didn’t get it, so I signed the check and then I personally 
handed it to her.  Simply put as any competent bookkeeper would 
know that in a general ledger you place these funds in a special 
line item for the Library Guild along with other funds that will 
be coming from other sources as well as state, county, and 
federal governments and allow those funds to grow.  I personally 
fail to comprehend what the problem is.  Senator Cook, Senator 
Ennis, Representative Carson, Representative Quinn Johnson, and 
the entire Levy Court clearly understand our mission and the 
mission of the Smyrna Library Guild.  Smyrna wants out of the 
library business and the Library Guild wants in, so I don’t see 
where the confusion is.  I think Mr. Hugg made the town’s 
position very clear – the town wants out of the library 
business.  Last Thursday, September 16th, I had a 30 minute 
discussion with State Auditor Tom Wagner.  We discussed the 
situation clearly.”  Mr. Banta said he also had copies of the 
checks which clearly talk about capital campaign and also the 
mission statement of the Library Guild which the Smyrna School 
District is very excited about.  He said he would be happy to 
answer any questions. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown thanked Mr. Banta for coming tonight.  
Councilwoman Brown said she realizes there is a lot of emotion 
around this and she wants everyone to know that she fully 
appreciates and supports what the Smyrna Public Library Guild is 
doing.  She said her issue is that there is a reciprocal 
borrowing agreement between Kent County, Town of Smyrna, City of 
Dover, City of Harrington, and Milford Library Services.  
Councilwoman Brown said the other four entities received 
$30,000.00 for capital expenditures; the Town of Smyrna has 
received none of that pot.  She said the $30,000.00 that she 
believes should have gone to the Town of Smyrna was given over 
in escrow for the Smyrna Public Library Guild, which is an 
independent non-profit corporation that has no ties to the Town 
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of Smyrna.  Councilwoman Brown said she is puzzled as to under 
what authority Kent County has to give those funds, which she 
believes belong to the Town of Smyrna, to an independent 
corporation. 
 
 Mr. Banta said first of all the check clearly stated 
capital library campaign – he does not believe the Town of 
Smyrna has a capital library campaign; in regard to the funds 
which you are referring to – reciprocal borrowing – those funds 
will be distributed as he said on the phone two months ago, 
without question you will get those $60,000.00 in a very timely 
manner.  He said the money that we used was a library tax; when 
you get your county tax bill you will see your school tax, your 
county tax, and your library tax.  Mr. Banta said those funds 
that are accumulated in there are throughout the county from all 
the taxpayers – that is where the excess was and that’s the 
excess we divided; it was $150,000.00 divided by five, each 
community – or in this case the Library Guild – got $30,000.00. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown said she would just like to see where 
the Town of Smyrna’s piece of that pot is.  She said we have a 
building that we must maintain, we have services, we have a 
current library, and we have services that we have promised to 
the people of Kent County, and that is her only issue.  Mr. 
Banta said he understands her issue, it is certainly well taken, 
and don’t take offense to this, but he does not think Smyrna has 
a program in place to produce and develop a new library; he 
asked Mr. Hugg if he was wrong, and you said you really were not 
a library business – he asked if he was wrong on that and asked 
Mr. Hugg to answer the last question first – did you or did you 
not tell me you are not a library business. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he probably made that statement in the 
context that eventually we wanted to be out of the library 
business, and we’ve had those discussions with the county for a 
long time.  He said the more important question is that there is 
no other library, nor will there be one tomorrow, or the day 
after, or some number of days to come.  Mr. Hugg said we do have 
a library and that library needs capital improvements and you 
authorized and allowed the City of Harrington to put a new roof 
on their existing library, and they want to build a new library 
too.  He said he has a library that’s got water leaks and 
termites and other problems that need attention, and he does 
have any problem with what the Library Guild is proposing to do 
– he thinks that having a regional library has been a discussion 
we’ve had with your county and your county administrator, both 
current and past, for a number of years.  Mr. Hugg said 
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ultimately it is probably unfair for the Town of Smyrna to be 
the library provider for the Smyrna School District and the 
folks who live in this area.  He said he has to agree with 
Councilwoman Brown that it just seems unfair that you gave money 
to his good friend John Schatzschneider in Harrington and said 
here John, go fix your library, your old decrepit leaky library 
with a bad roof that you eventually want to replace, but guess 
what Smyrna, you are going to have to worry about the leak in 
your basement and the termites eating up the wood structure and 
the bricks that are deteriorating because we can’t spend our 
$30,000.00 for our existing library, which will be our library, 
your library, and my library for some period of time.  Mr. Hugg 
said he hopes the Library Guild is successful, he hopes they 
raise tons of money and get a new library built, but he just 
does not see that happening in the next year or so, and he has a 
library that’s in need. 
 
 Mr. Banta said Commissioner Brode, who represents the 
district in which Harrington is located, certainly has the 
right, and could make any comments that he wanted as the motion 
was being prepared to designate those funds for anything he saw 
fit; in his (Mr. Banta’s) case he represented the 1st Levy Court 
District, which Smyrna is located, the Library Guild is 
anxiously working on developing a new library, you took us to 
the five sites you thought were appropriate, you said that the 
town was getting out of the library business, and there was no 
question with Senator Ennis, Representative Carson, and others 
that was the entire intent, so why would we continue to give 
money to a situation that’s not going to be developing; whereas, 
you are going to get your $60,000.00 or $70,000.00 in reciprocal 
borrowing – the first check will arrive in 10 days.  He said 
that check will be $31,500.00.  Mr. Banta said the other thing 
we need to do – we need to be a community, we need to work 
together, we need to be a team, we need to be on the same team 
and he thinks we’ve got a group of outstanding people – he does 
not know how many people are in the Library Guild – but he will 
tell you that these folks are working very hard, very 
conscientiously to make sure that this town has a library 
somewhere in this geographical area.  He said in order for them 
to gather more funds they need a starting point and by doing 
this it’s easy enough for them to go to the state, go to New 
Castle County, go to the federal government and those funds will 
be forthcoming, you might be amazed when we finally accumulate 
the numbers in the next six months, how much has been made 
available to produce a new library for which everyone could be 
proud. 
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 Councilwoman White said she thinks Councilwoman Brown’s 
concern, and she believes Mr. Banta may have just answered that 
a few minutes ago, was that the other municipalities – the money 
was given to the town, and with Smyrna it wasn’t, but did you 
not just say that because their representative chose to give it 
to the town, whereas you chose to give it – Commissioner Brode 
chose to give it to the town.  Mr. Banta said there are six Levy 
Court districts, there are seven commissioners – one is at-large 
– each commissioner has the authority to designate those funds 
as he sees fit.  He said he designated those funds – he 
represents Smyrna, Clayton, Leipsic, Cheswold, and Hartly – to 
the Smyrna Library Guild for building the new library. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks there has been a lot of 
miscommunication and a lot of confusion from what she has been 
hearing from within the Council and out in the public.  She said 
her first question would be to Mr. Jaywork – why would the town 
hold a check for a private non-profit organization?  Mr. Banta 
said this was done before with the Heritage Association for the 
Opera House – the money was held in escrow for that purpose – he 
thinks the town can hold money in escrow for any situation.  Mr. 
Jaywork said he would agree that anybody can act as an escrow 
agent, and the town could do that; he thinks one of the issues 
is – the question is the town is going to be holding this money 
and accounting for it, and then distributing this money at some 
point to the Library Guild.  Mr. Banta said that is correct; in 
speaking with New Castle County, and State elected officials he 
said there is going to be a lot more money coming forward.  He 
said until such time as the Library Guild forms their own 
account, has a place for the money to go, it’s going to come to 
the town to be held in escrow. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said when this was first presented to 
him – now he is totally in favor of the Library Guild building a 
new library – the way he understood it, at least the facts at 
that time that were presented to him, this $30,000.00 
represented monies that were the result of effort of our people 
bringing in the books – you made that clear tonight, but that’s 
originally what he thought that was and he said publicly and 
privately that our people are doing the work, why should that 
money be taken away from our people?  He said he was totally 
against that, but you cast it in a little bit different light. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked what happens to the $30,000.00 if 
the town does not hold it in escrow; would they take it back?  
Mr. Banta said if you don’t hold it in escrow – he does not want 
to get into that topic, but it’s been asked – he spoke with Tom 
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Wagner and what he said was if the town was unwilling to accept 
the money in escrow for the Smyrna Library Guild, ask them to 
return the check. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said as the town’s attorney, one thing that 
would concern him is the town, even if they choose to be escrow 
agents, does not want to be responsible for what the Library 
Guild does with the money.  Mr. Banta said there would be no 
obligation on the town to track the money that the Library Guild 
spends from that escrow account. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh expressed concerns about other non-profit 
organizations wanting the town to hold escrow monies – the town 
is not a bank. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown reminded everyone that the Town of 
Smyrna has an agreement with Kent County and in 1997 there was 
an ordinance passed which established a library tax district 
which gave the county the authority to tax individuals in the 
unincorporated areas so that they would be able to borrow back 
and forth from the five entities, and she does not see where the 
Smyrna Public Library Guild is a party to that agreement.  She 
said she does not see any legal way that Kent County can give 
that money to anyone but the Town of Smyrna. 
 
 Mr. Banta said he has no idea where the votes are, but in 
Levy Court four votes does anything, here four votes does 
anything, and that’s where it is.  Councilwoman Brown said so 
four votes can violate an agreement.  Mr. Banta said four votes 
can do what they want to do. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh thanked Commissioner Banta for coming and 
explaining. 
 
 Jennifer Merrill, 115 North Main Street, Smyrna, came 
forward to speak.  Mrs. Merrill said she is President of the 
Smyrna Public Library Guild.  She said she would like to thank 
Mr. Hugg for contacting her to set up a workshop with the Town 
Council and she believes it is scheduled for the 3rd Tuesday 
evening in October to meet with you all.  Mrs. Merrill explained 
the reasoning for a regional library – we can no longer rely on 
the Town of Smyrna to foot a large portion, a disproportionate 
share of the bill for operating a building.  She said right now 
our library is 4,900 square feet – about 40 percent of that is 
in the cellar – we are talking about building a 25,000 square 
foot building.  Mrs. Merrill went on to discuss projected 
operating costs and the reason for the regional approach, and 
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all of the entities that they are working with for this project.  
She also gave an overview of the Guild’s efforts, and encouraged 
everyone to attend the meeting on Tuesday, October 19th at 7:00 
p.m. 
 
 Helen Miller, 45 West South Street, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mrs. Miller said she and her husband have lived in 
Smyrna and raised their family here since 1957.  She said at 
that time Smyrna was a very small town with a very small 
library; Smyrna is now a city and it still has the same small 
library.  Mrs. Miller said their daughter is a reading 
specialist at Smyrna Elementary and realizes how important it is 
for the children, who do not even have computers – unbelievably 
- now to have more library.  She said her husband is legally 
blind and his only entertainment is talking books and he has to 
get them from Dover – Smyrna needs a larger library. 
 
 Ann Henning, 46 Raphael Road, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mrs. Henning said she was on the original Long Range 
Planning Committee, and she was also on the Long Range Planning 
Library Committee.  She said she was here the night that Mr. 
Hugg brought the check in and passed it down to all the members 
of Council, and each member also had a copy of the letter.  Mrs. 
Henning said each and every member of Council unanimously said 
yea to that letter – to her that says Council approved of that 
letter and the $30,000.00 check.  She said by accepting it and 
saying yea you said that’s what you are going to do. 
 
 Maria Newill came forward to speak.  Ms. Newill said she is 
here today as a private citizen and she is here to say that she 
is very frustrated with this Council.  She said we have a lot of 
volunteers in this town – the Downtown Renaissance Association, 
the Library Guild – we’re all working very hard to make this 
place a better place, and sometimes we feel like we’re working 
against you instead of with you.  Ms. Newill said we’re trying 
to build a library for our students and our children.  She said 
the library you have is entirely insufficient.  Ms. Newill said 
as a working person who is not here Monday through Friday she 
does not have the opportunity of using the library on the 
weekend, because there are no weekend services – that’s just one 
thing that you’re not providing to your citizens.  She said you 
talk about expense – if you took all our volunteer hours that 
we’re working and you had to do these jobs we’re doing for you, 
think about that expense.  Ms. Newill said we have a business 
mixer – this Wednesday night the Downtown Renaissance 
Association has a business mixer and instead of working with us 
and joining our business mixer you are having another one next 
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week.  She said we could be working together instead of 
duplicating each others efforts and instead of creating expense 
we could be saving expense, and you could be utilizing our 
tools, our services to decrease your costs and improve the 
service to this town.  Ms. Newill said also, we want this 
library to be here in Smyrna – we don’t want it to be out 
regionally – let’s invite the library to be downtown even though 
it’s servicing a regional community, but instead of inviting 
them and encouraging them to come downtown - save Smyrna – 
you’re telling them to go out someplace else because we’re going 
to take your money – it’s totally wrong. 
 
 Jeff Flairty, 131 West South Street, Smyrna, came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Flairty said he is the treasurer for the Guild.  
He said he just wanted to clear up a couple points that were 
made earlier to make sure that the record is straight.  Mr. 
Flairty said he was the one that did the presentation and the 
Council on Libraries with the state last week and it was 
extraordinary – there were nine or ten different organizations 
trying to get money from the state.  He said the amount of 
interest in a new regional library was exceptional – everybody 
wants to make this happen.  Mr. Flairty said they have letters 
of support from all sorts of people from across the spectrum, 
and he was asked why they didn’t have a letter of support from 
the Town of Smyrna.  He reviewed what was discussed at that 
meeting, and then went on to say that the only reason they have 
thought about changing the name of the library is because it 
would be serving the region, not just Smyrna – calling it the 
Smyrna library would be a misnomer.  Mr. Flairty said they would 
love to have the library downtown though. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh agreed that we all do need to join 
together.  She said we have been trying to figure out the best 
way to get information out to the public, and now we have our 
website that is a great way to get all this information out. 
 
 Andrew Mensack, 525 Sequoia Drive, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Mensack apologized for going off topic, but he 
wanted to talk about some issues that are going on in his 
neighborhood currently.  He said he resides in Woodland Manor 
which is a Gemcraft property – they are the current builder.  
Mr. Mensack said they are responsible for the paving of the 
roads, they are responsible for the construction, and they are 
responsible for the paving of our driveways as well as 
maintenance of general areas, all of which to say is grossly 
being negligently serviced is an understatement.  He said he 
took a bunch of pictures and he explained the circumstances of 
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each picture before passing them down for the Council members to 
look at.  Mr. Mensack said he would also like to thank Mayor 
Stombaugh for helping them – for interceding on their behalf to 
help them get the builder to do what they’re supposed to do 
which was cutting down some of the overgrowth that was thigh 
high.  He said we were having animals breeding in there – God 
only knows what was in that grass.  Mr. Mensack spoke about 
broken windows, the dilapidated construction trailer, trash, 
water mains jutting out of driveways, cracked lids, holes, etc… 
and implored that Council help and asked that they intercede on 
their behalf. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he does know that the Building and 
Inspections folks have been out met with Gemcraft’s manger – one 
of the issues we’re dealing with is that the builder, Gemcraft 
Homes, is going through a bankruptcy so it’s very difficult to 
enforce actions against them.  He said that’s not an excuse, 
it’s just a fact.  Mr. Hugg said we are aware of the problems; 
he was told that the paving for the driveway areas is supposed 
to be done this October.  Mr. Mensack said we can’t wait until 
October, we’ve waited long enough. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we require them to be bonded – did you 
have a chance to look into that.  Mr. Hugg said we do require 
them to be bonded, the difficulty is that that’s a significant 
step – that makes us legally, and directly responsible to finish 
that work to standards, it’s not a step that he would recommend 
to Council that we take without some serious thought. 
 
     Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna, came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear asked for papers to be passed down to 
members of Council, and asked that if she runs out of time that 
anything that is on this document be included in the public 
record.  She said she is the spokesperson for the Smyrna 
Citizens Coalition.  Ms. Minear read: “Good evening Madam Mayor 
and Council Members, With regard to the September 7th Town 
Council meeting, we have continued communications with Craig 
Hartley, Deputy Director of the Commission on Law Enforcement 
Accreditation, CALEA.  He is very willing to provide you, our 
Mayor and Council, his assistance with the selection process in 
appointing our Chief of Police.  His contact information will be 
forwarded to you via email tomorrow morning.  We entrust you 
with this important decision and will be supportive of it.  With 
reference to the questions posed at our previous Council 
meeting, it is how you, our elected officials postured 
yourselves, that has sparked concerns, well beyond this room 
tonight.  Furthermore, it is unacceptable that you, our Mayor, 
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was “kept in the dark” by our former Chief Baldwin.  Why weren’t 
you and the Council apprised of CALEA and our recently formed 
Delaware Police Accreditation Commission?  It is time for the 
doors to open…all the doors.  The closed door policy of our Town 
Manager, as a paid employee, has been in a stuck position far 
too long.  Frankly, it is now hanging off its hinges.  When 
requested information is withheld from our elected officials, as 
well as our citizens, as is so often the case, there is a 
significant pattern of questionable activity that merits ALL our 
attention.  Our Town Charter, in Sections 7.1.2 and 7.2 makes it 
quite clear.  You, our Mayor and Council have the authority to 
obtain the information that you claim is so often withheld.  All 
that is really needed is for our Mayor and Council to use it.  
There are documents that have been given to you this evening as 
follows: 
 

1. Mayor Stombaugh…a copy of House Bill No. 347 and the 
Delaware Police Accreditation Commission July 8, 2008 
release.  Relevant email communications 

2. Councilman Novotny, Municipal Bankruptcy Law, Chapter 9… 
(perhaps the Town of Kenton would like a copy). 

3. Councilman Riddagh, email June 8, 2009 to John Bucalo, 
Enforcement Officer re: graffiti, trash and other 
unattended to 2009 topics.  We request that the Personnel 
Committee be advised, and that Mr. Bucalo and Mr. Hugg, 
Town Manager be accountable for their negligence. 

 
Bottom line: Our Town Code continues to be violated by our paid 
employees. 
 
As far as the lack of response regarding the Taggart property 
located on North Main Street that is owned by our taxpayers, we 
again ask that the questions be answered.  (Reference emails 
dated 9.2.2010 and 9.15.2010), poor communication, at the very 
least.  It was noted today, that KCI is now conducting a survey 
of this property.  It is not acceptable that our Town Manager 
has continually withheld information about this property.  He is 
NOT the sole owner of this property.  We, the taxpayers are.  We 
request that the Council review Mr. Hugg’s behavior, and at the 
very least, take appropriate disciplinary action and that we, as 
your citizens, be notified of when and what that action taken 
will be.  Thank you.”  
 
 James Strong, 829 Fayette Road, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Strong said he wanted to press on two points and 
read an article from the paper: “the Delaware State News has 
obtained a copy of the letter addressed to the Mayor from the 
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Smyrna Police Employees Association, the union represents sworn 
officers.  The letter dated June 28, 2007 urges the Mayor and 
the Council to investigate the Chief’s conduct when he allegedly 
interfered with an investigation of a personal friend.”  He said 
this refers to former Police Chief Baldwin.  Mr. Strong said he 
also wants to read something from one of his law books that he 
studied: “among police officers there is a high degree of 
cohesion and solidarity, much more so than occupational groups.  
They are by virtue of occupational expectations suspicious, and 
tend to be skeptical towards outsiders, and much of their 
outlook and conduct has an authoritative character.  Their 
subculture includes a code of silence and the fellow officers 
rarely incriminate one another.”  Mr. Strong said so we have put 
these two statements together – you realize that this was a 
serious matter being filed by the Smyrna Policeman’s 
Association.  He said he thinks the people of this town deserve 
more sunshine and more transparity in this matter.  Mr. Strong 
said he thinks the people of this town deserve to hear how you 
are going to fund $3,200,000.00 for a new police station – who’s 
taxes are going up, how much are they going up – you are 
apparently going to vote on this matter tonight.  He said he 
would love to hear the details on how much taxes are going up – 
by how much for each citizen, thank you very much.  

 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and go back into the regular 
Council meeting. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A.  Borrowing Resolution – Bond Sale Not to Exceed 
$11,000,000.00 – Mr. Hugg said just so you are aware Lester 
Guthorn is in the audience if we have questions about the 
resolution specifically.  He said this resolution essentially 
calls for the setting of a hearing to receive comment on the 
proposal that’s set forth before you.  Mr. Hugg said it is a two 
part proposal: part A to refinance some prior existing debt and 
to hopefully achieve a lower interest rate; and secondly to 
provide authorization, but not necessarily require the 
expenditure of funds for a new police station – the aggregate 
amount being $11,000,000.00.  He said basically there are two 
decisions for Council tonight, one is to proceed, and the other 
one is to agree to set the public hearing and set the hearing 
date. 
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 Mr. Jaywork said he would just like to clarify one thing – 
at the last Council meeting the way he characterized this was a 
line of credit and he said you wouldn’t have to pay interest on 
it until you drew the money down – he misunderstood, that is not 
correct.  He said the decision you will make is if you decide to 
just do the refinance part, then of course when you issue that 
bond you will pay interest on that money; if you decide to 
borrow the entire package - $11,000,000.00 – and draw down the 
$3,200,000.00 on top you will pay interest on that money too. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said but if you don’t draw down…  Mr. 
Jaywork said if you choose not to issue a bond for 
$11,000,000.00 then obviously you only do $7,800,000.00 to do 
the refinance – that’s  all you are going to pay interest on; 
but if you do decide, and you don’t have to make this decision 
on how much you are actually going to have to go to market for – 
you might not decide to do that for months, but at that time you 
will decide  whether to go for the $7,800,000.00 or the whole 
%11,000,000.00, but once you issue the bond you will pay 
interest on the entire amount that you borrow. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh reminded everyone that the loan that the 
town has now balloons in 2012, and because of the low interest 
rates now it would be in the best interest of the town to 
refinance now while the rates are low. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork clarified that procedurally all the Council is 
doing tonight is deciding whether or not you want to take the 
first step and schedule a public hearing to hear public comment 
on whether or not you should borrow the money.  He said after 
that hearing, then you will decide whether or not you want to go 
forward and issue a bond – even at that point if you decide 
we’re going to go for $11,000,000.00, it’s not until you 
actually go to market that you will make the decision. 
 
 Lester Guthorn came forward to speak.  Mr. Guthorn said he 
is the financial advisor to the Town of Smyrna, and Managing 
Director of Public Advisory Consultants – we’re an independent 
financial advisory firm serving about 60 municipal governments 
throughout Maryland and Delaware.  He said the issue about 
refinancing the existing two loans that you have now with PNC 
Bank is simply to lower the cost of the borrowing.  Mr. Guthorn 
explained further about the cost savings and as well as the 
potential for borrowing either for a police station or for other 
public facilities.  He said this resolution is intended to allow 
you to go forward to investigate whether or not you do want to 
borrow for those facilities and get approval for it.  Mr. 
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Guthorn said it does not mean you will borrow that money today, 
tomorrow, or until that kind of approval is accepted by the 
citizens and the Council to go forward with that.  He said he 
would actually suggest that you not borrow the money until you 
know you are actually going to spend it so that you do not incur 
any additional costs unless that is a warranted cost. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said there is a financial savings if you 
decide, say a year from now, that you are building a police 
station – you will save money by putting this all in one bond 
issuance – there are costs associated with issuing a bond and if 
you roll it all into one issue then you save money. 
 
 Mr. Guthorn stated the rates are the lowest rates they have 
ever seen. 
 
 Discussion turned to Mayor Stombaugh’s proposal of coming 
up with an assessment - taking the $3,200,000.00 for the police 
station and dividing that by approximately 4,500 properties, and 
calculated it out for ten years it would come down to about 
$712.00 per property and if that amount is broken down to a 
month, it would be less than $6.00 a month.  Councilwoman White 
said then maybe we shouldn’t be taxing all of the citizens to 
build a new police station – as she said at the last Council 
meeting she disagrees with the fact that it’s only $700.00 a 
year.  Mayor Stombaugh said it’s not $700.00 a year, it’s 
$700.00 total for the ten years.  She said the majority of 
people waste more than $6.00 a month. 
 
 Councilwoman White said we are just voting to move forward.  
Mayor Stombaugh said this is only for a public hearing, this is 
the first step.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork said after the public hearing it will take a 
super majority vote of the Council to go forward – it will take 
five votes of the Council to do the bond. 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion to have a public hearing 
on the resolution in front of us for the $11,000,000.00 to cover 
an existing loan of $7,800,000.00 and $3,200,000.00 for the 
police department.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Novotny.  
Mr. Jaywork asked if they wanted to propose a date.  Mr. Hugg 
said in order to meet the posting requirements and the local 
advertising requirements which are 14 days the public hearing 
would have to be at the second meeting in October, which would 
be October 18th.  He said that date could be accelerated if Mr. 
Guthorn or someone felt it was absolutely critical if we were to 
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use the State News and News Journal as the initial advertising 
as opposed to posting it in the Sun Times first, which would 
mean that you could possibly have a public hearing as early as 
the 12th or 13th, but you do have a 14 day period after posting 
and notice so he would recommend that it be schedule for 7:15 
p.m. on the 18th.  Councilman Raynor said he would just add the 
date of October 18th – Mr. Jaywork suggested 7:00 p.m. instead of 
7:15 p.m.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said the public hearing is going to be on 
October 18th and there will probably hear opposition at the 
public hearing – if the two issues are on the same resolution he 
thinks it will fail.  Mr. Jaywork said he can bring two 
different resolutions – one for the $11,000,000.00 and one for 
the $7,800,000.00.  Councilman DeFeo stated he would like that. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further discussion.  
There was none.   
 
 Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, 
and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, 
and Councilwoman White voting against.  
 
B.  Library Funding/Brooks Banta – Mr. Hugg said before we go 
forward – he did realize that the library check was in the 
minutes of July 19th so he wanted to back to a question he thinks 
someone asked.  He read: after the discussion Councilman Novotny 
made the motion to accept the check and to put it aside in the 
library fund, it is not to be used for any other purposes within 
the town, seconded by Councilwoman White.  There was discussion 
– Councilwoman Brown said when you say library fund what do you 
mean?  Mr. Hugg said the library capital fund.  Mayor Stombaugh 
clarified that Councilman Novotny and Councilwoman White were 
adding capital to the motion and the second.  Then the motion 
was called and voted unanimously.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said so the instructions to the town were to take 
the check and put it in the library capital fund, which is where 
it currently is today. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion.  Councilwoman 
White asked what the motion would be.  Mr. Hugg said he would 
suggest, since there will be a workshop on October 19th with the 
Library Guild, that we ought not take any other action until 
we’ve had the opportunity to discuss with them how we can find a 
common ground on this whole issue, and then if there is action 
Council wants to take that would be appropriate.  He said if 
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Council chooses to revisit this matter then it would be at the 
November 1st meeting. 
 
C. Appointments to the Tree Commission and Ethics Commission – 
Mayor Stombaugh said we had two appointments that we were going 
to make tonight, but she hasn’t gotten the bios from either of 
the people so that’s going to have to be tabled until the next 
meeting. 
   
D. Recommendation of Finance Committee re: Boys and Girls Club 
Requests - $7,500 to Match KaBOOM! Grant & $1,200 for Swings – 
Mayor Stombaugh explained that the Boys and Girls Club came to 
the Finance Committee and made the request of the town to have 
$7,500.00 to match KaBOOM! which is putting in a $40,000.00 
playground over at the Boys and Girls Club, and for $1,200.00 
for swings.  She said it was recommended by the Finance 
Committee to give this amount of money to the Boys and Girls 
Club. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said he would like to add that it would 
not be used solely for the exclusive use of the Boys and Girls 
Club – this is open to all children for public use, and they do 
have someone there to supervise the kids to make sure the 
equipment is being used properly. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated that Kraft Foods has over 100 
employees coming to help with this project on October 6th – it’s 
a Saturday – to help build this playground and the total value 
of it is $40,000.00 which is being given to the Boys and Girls 
Club, and they just need this additional money to make it 
happen. 
 
 Councilman Novotny made the motion to provide a total of 
$8,700.00 to the Boys and Girls Club for the installation of the 
KaBOOM! equipment as well as the swings.  Mayor Stombaugh asked 
if there was a second.   
 
 Councilwoman Brown said there is no second needed – it 
comes from a committee.  Mayor Stombaugh said it was only a 
recommendation; committees can only make recommendations to 
Council.  Mr. Jaywork said he disagreed – you may be aware of 
something in Robert’s Rules that he is not, but we do not follow 
Robert’s Rules historically.  He said the committee makes a 
recommendation, and the Council votes on it.   
 
 Motion was seconded by Councilman Riddagh.  Motion carried 
with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen 
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Novotny, Raynor, and Riddagh voting for, and Councilwoman White 
and Councilman DeFeo voting against.    
      

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Temporary Modification of Bonding Requirements for 
Residential Developments – Mr. Hugg said in you packet is a two 
page letter from Todd Frey of KCI Technologies.  Mr. Hugg 
explained that for residential developments we require a 
construction bond on the project, or phases of a project, that 
are under construction and that construction bond covers the 
underground utilities as well as the road and other above ground 
utilities.  He said our current ordinance requires a 
construction bond in the amount of 150 percent plus 10 percent 
of the estimated cost of the improvements that are required. 
 
 Mr. Hugg went on to say in good economic times banks have 
been particularly ready to grant developers construction bonds 
in the form of either letters of credit, commercial sureties, or 
whatever for that entire amount.  He said as the construction 
industry has gone through great difficulties we are finding that 
in many cases we have large projects that may have 50 or 100 
lots involved; the developer has got a lot of the infrastructure 
in the ground, they haven’t met the 75 percent requirement which 
is at the point in which we can consider acceptance and release 
of the bond and the banks are telling them that they wither have 
to continue the whole bond or they have to come up with some 
other bonding arrangement. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the short term impact of this essentially is 
that without the ability to obtain construction bonding these 
construction projects are coming to a halt, and we now have been 
approached by three different developers of three large projects 
in Smyrna who are feeling the pinch of having to carry 160 
percent bonding on a project for which the utilities are 
essentially done. 
 
    Mr. Hugg explained that he asked KCI Technologies to do was 
to sit down with staff and work through a scenario that would 
allow for the partial release of construction bonds for those 
portions of a project which have met the town’s requirements and 
are complete, while not releasing the entire surety for any 
portion of the construction project that has not yet been 
completed and ready for acceptance.  Mr. Hugg said the advantage 
of this is obviously it reduces the bonding requirement that the 
contractor has to carry and makes it much more feasible for them 
to continue construction.  He said in every case we would still 
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have all the requirements relating to maintenance, acceptance, 
and what have you.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said what he is asking is for Council to allow us 
to make a temporary modification to the bonding procedures so 
that the underlying requirement is still in effect and can still 
be exercised if we choose to do so.  He said without it what is 
going to happen is a couple of your major projects are going to 
come to a halt and there will be no more construction; as you 
know part of our revenues are based on building permits and 
impact fees and construction related fees that if our own 
requirement is producing a situation where projects that are 
under way and for which we don’t have issues with the developer 
aren’t allowed to continue then we basically curtail the ability 
of the developments to continue construction. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to approve the temporary 
modification of bonding requirements for residential 
developments for one year.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Novotny and carried unanimously.   
  
B. Retirement of K-9 Dog/Transfer to Handler – Capt. Bordley 
said Corporal Duncan and his canine Zeke have reached the end of 
their agreement - for the past five years – September 22nd will 
be the last day.  He said he spoke with Corporal Duncan and he 
is willing to take possession of the canine as of October 19th 
and essentially Zeke will retire and live with him for the rest 
of his days.  Capt. Bordley said his decision to dissolve that 
program was made easier by all the surrounding canines, 
particularly Clayton being so close, Dover, State – Clayton has 
had their canine for the past year. 
 
 Capt. Bordley explained that they would also save a minimum 
of $15,000.00 by making this move. 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion that the Chief be able to 
retire the canine dog and transfer the dog to the handler.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Novotny.  Mayor Stombaugh 
asked if there was any discussion.  Councilwoman White asked if 
it could be rephrased – she apologized to Capt. Bordley – 
Councilman Raynor said ‘that the Chief’.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
he is the acting Chief.  Councilwoman White said she would 
prefer that it be ‘Interim Chief’ – just that it be phrased 
correctly.  Councilman Raynor agreed to change that to Interim 
Chief Bordley.  Motion carried unanimously. 
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C. Consideration of Personnel Matters: 
 

1. Posting of Municipal Worker I (PW/Parks) – Councilman 
DeFeo said he had requested brought before the 
Council tonight just to give the folks a little 
background on this.  He explained that these came 
before the Personnel Committee – there was a 
correspondence from the Town Manger to the Council 
requesting the filling of some positions and 
informing us of additional absences, and this came 
before the Personnel Committee last Tuesday.  
Councilman DeFeo said the item as a whole was 
defeated in a vote by 4-1, and what he is asking here 
tonight is for the full Council to reconsider the 
actions of that committee – not as a whole, but 
taking them on their individual merit.  He said as of 
right now our Public Works department is down about 
three positions if he has that amount correct.  
Councilman DeFeo said that one department that’s 
taking care of the grounds – the park – there’s no 
one there so to do any of that work we are borrowing 
people from other departments to fill in, so there’s 
other work that’s not being done.  He said we had an 
employee leave, we have another in the hospital, and 
it’s very doubtful that she will be back, from what 
he understands.  Councilman DeFeo said what he would 
like to do here tonight is make a motion before 
Council that we give the Town Manger permission to 
post for that Municipal Worker I for Public Works and 
Parks.  Mayor Stombaugh said so you’re asking for the 
freeze to be lifted?  Councilman DeFeo said on this 
position, yes.  Councilwoman White said you motion 
was for number 1 to be posted?  Councilman DeFeo said 
yes.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White.  
Councilman DeFeo said and realizing too, he had one 
more thing to add to this too – that because we’re 
filling a vacancy someone left we are going to be 
filling this position at 5 percent less.  
Councilwoman Brown asked Councilman DeFeo if he would 
amend his motion to send these to the Finance 
Committee for them to take a look at.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said it’s already been to the Finance 
Committee and they voted against it.  Councilman 
DeFeo said he did not think it went to the Finance 
Committee – it went to Personnel.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said that’s right and Personnel voted it down.  
Councilman DeFeo said just so you understand – we are 
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not looking for new funds to fund this – the money is 
there.  He said if the employee did not leave we 
wouldn’t have this conversation at all – this is just 
to replace him.  Councilman Raynor said he would like 
to amend the motion to accept the decision of the 
Personnel Committee.  Councilwoman White said a 
motion was made and she seconded it.  Councilman 
Raynor said and he amended it.  Councilman DeFeo said 
only he can amend it.  Mr. Jaywork said he thinks 
that really is a separate motion not an amendment to 
this motion.  He said the motion is to post number 1, 
and that’s been seconded; that needs to be voted up 
or down and then if it’s voted down then you can make 
a motion to accept the recommendation of the 
committee.  Motion failed with Councilwomen Brown and 
White, and Councilman DeFeo voting for, and Mayor 
Stombaugh, and Councilmen Novotny, Raynor, and 
Riddagh voting against.  Councilman Raynor made the 
motion to accept the decision of the Personnel 
Committee.  Councilman DeFeo said for what?  Mayor 
Stombaugh said you really don’t need to do that 
because it’s been voted down.   

  
2. Posting of Municipal Worker II/Equipment Operator 

(PW/Water Department) – Councilman DeFeo said now he 
would like to go to item 2 – the posting of Municipal 
Worker II.  He said back in November of 2009 we 
vacated that job.  Councilman DeFeo said another 
employee who is a Municipal Worker I has stepped up 
and has been filling that job since that time.  He 
said we have a personnel policy in our town – 6.4.1 
on temporary promotions – it says we can only fill a 
job temporarily for six months; this employee has 
been filling this position for almost a year.  
Councilman DeFeo said the sad part about this is he 
has still been making his Municipal Worker I pay.  He 
said what he would like Council to do here is do the 
right thing by the employee and allow the Town 
Manager to post this position as a Municipal Worker 
II; it is reasonably understood that the worker will 
bid into that job and thereby being paid the proper 
pay grade.  Councilman DeFeo said all we’re asking to 
do is pay the employee for the work he does.  
Councilwoman White said so this will be an in-house 
posting.  Councilman DeFeo said yes; we will still 
have an empty position – we won’t go back and re-post 
his position, but what happened here is we had some 
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work that needed to be done and this employee stepped 
up and did the work.  Councilman Raynor asked what 
worker is this.  Councilman DeFeo said this is the 
position that was vacated – when Jason McNatt was 
promoted to Foreman.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if this 
person is an equipment operator.  Councilman DeFeo 
said yes he is and this person also took part of the 
snow removal.  Mayor Stombaugh said she is a little 
confused – she thought at the Personnel Committee 
meeting it was said that he was not certified, that 
he would become certified.  She asked Mr. Jester if 
he was certified.  Mr. Jester said no one is 
certified that he knows of that works for the town – 
what schools do you go to?  Mayor Stombaugh said at 
the Personnel Committee meeting they were talking 
about people becoming certified.  Mr. Hugg said those 
are people who work in the Water Department.  He said 
basically you become certified as an equipment 
operator by doing the job, learning to use the 
equipment and demonstrating that you can use it 
without killing yourself or somebody else.  
Councilman Riddagh asked why we don’t promote him.  
Mr. Hugg said the recommendation coming forward is to 
post the position.  Councilwoman White made the 
motion to post in-house the Municipal Worker 
II/Equipment Operator for the Public Works/Water 
Department.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
Mayor Stombaugh said for discussion – at the 
Personnel Committee you talked about increases – who 
were those increases for?  Mr. Hugg said this would 
be this position - if an existing employee were moved 
into this position, this position would result in an 
increase in that employee’s compensation because 
there is a difference in pay between a Municipal 
Worker I and a Municipal Worker II.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said then the three positions that you were asking 
for the…  Mr. Hugg said this is one of them; the 
other two Councilman DeFeo is not bringing forward 
tonight.  Mayor Stombaugh said unless she has been 
given wrong figures she came up with the difference 
between the two positions as $8,881.60; the amount 
that you asked for in Personnel the other night comes 
out to $11,200.00.  Mr. Hugg said the difference in 
pay is probably on an annualized basis…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we’re going to state that the 
difference in pay is not going to be what you asked 
for the other night; it’s going to be the difference 



Mayor and Council       Page 24 of 29    September 20, 2010 
  

between a Municipal Worker I and a Municipal Worker 
II period.  Councilman DeFeo said the difference is 
$4.27 per hour.  Mayor Stombaugh said what happened 
in the Personnel Committee was it was presented as a 
package – that all three of these things – and that’s 
the reason she believes it was voted down in the 
Personnel Committee meeting.  Councilman DeFeo said 
if you recall he asked the person who made the motion 
to amend his motion so we could act on each one 
individually, because some have more merit than 
others do.  Councilman Raynor said if you’re not 
going to take the recommendations of committees then 
why even have committees?  He said you were there at 
that meeting and you voted…  Councilman DeFeo said he 
was the one vote…  Councilman Raynor said it’s no 
different when you talk fairness let’s talk fairness; 
when it came time for the Negotiating Committee 
before you weren’t happy with the committee for Mr. 
Hugg’s contract.  He said you had Councilwoman White 
put a motion on the floor, it was seconded…  Mayor 
Stombaugh said you can’t talk about that now.  
Councilwoman White said there is a motion on the 
floor and it’s been seconded, can we call the vote?  
Motion carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwomen 
Brown and White, and Councilmen Novotny, Riddagh, and 
DeFeo voting for, and Councilman Raynor voting 
against.  

 
D. Curfew and Penalties – Mayor Stombaugh said she asked for 
this to be put on the agenda.  She said curfews have been a long 
time discussion in our Council, but there have been some 
situations that we’ve been made aware of in the town that we 
feel that a curfew may be needed at this time.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said the Town of Clayton – there are several towns in the State 
of Delaware that do have curfews, the closest one being the Town 
of Clayton.  She said it’s very short and brief; it says: it 
shall be unlawful for any child up to the age of 18 years to go 
or be upon any public street, alley, or other public place in 
the Town of Smyrna after – they have 10:00 p.m. – unless such 
child is accompanied by a parent or other person having custody 
being appointed by a court or appropriate jurisdiction of such 
minor.  Mayor Stombaugh said the second part is: it shall be 
unlawful for a parent or other person having legal custodial 
care of any child up to the age of 18 years to permit or allow 
such child to go or be upon any public street, alley, or public 
place in the Town of Smyrna after such and such a time, unless 
such child is accompanied by a parent or other person having 
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legal custody appointed by a court of appropriate jurisdiction 
of such minor.  She said the third part – violations of the two 
sections above – their ordinance calls for a fine of $50.00 for 
the first offense and $100.00 for each subsequent offense. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she went to the Town of Clayton and 
she talked to them – ironically when she was walking in the door 
of the Town Hall, a parent was walking out the door that had 
just paid a penalty for his child.  She said we were notified by 
some parents that some groups are forming in the Town of Smyrna 
and there’s a good bit of concern.  Mayor Stombaugh said after 
the meeting, she feels that we need to do something.  She said 
other towns have curfews; she thinks we should take a look under 
the circumstances.  Mayor Stombaugh said the second part of it 
is – she went to our police station taking this information over 
to them and she spoke with Lieutenant Wilson and found that we 
have problems with our ordinance because of the way our 
ordinance is worded - problems with writing parking tickets, 
problems with our code enforcer; a lot of things can’t be upheld 
because it’s considered a civil crime.  She said with it being 
considered a civil crime it actually has to go to court in 
Dover, and the town does not receive all of the monies from that 
fine.  Mayor Stombaugh said if we change the wording in our 
ordinance then it could be tried at the JP Court here in Smyrna 
and the town would receive all the money from those fines – it 
would be revenue coming into the town for violation of crimes or 
violations. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked Capt. Bordley if he had an opinion 
on this.  Capt. Bordley said Mayor Stombaugh is correct – a few 
parents have come forward with some issues with children and 
we’ve addressed a large number of them; he can’t go into too 
much more detail than that, but curfews – generally they’re 
deemed unconstitutional.  He said it’s hard to get enforcement 
action on those if we get taken to task on it and we really 
can’t back it up as far as fines and those types of things on 
the parents.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork said some of the Council members are new here, 
but probably three times at least in his career we’ve visited 
juvenile curfews, done a lot of research, and he will dust off 
the file from the last time that we did this – probably three to 
five years ago.  He said what Capt. Bordley said is correct – 
juvenile curfew ordinances are routinely struck down – he won’t 
say that they are never upheld, because they are some times.  
Mr. Jaywork said they are struck down routinely, towns are 
getting sued for civil rights violations – even if the whole 
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thing is a minor offense the town could end up paying tens of 
thousands of dollars in legal fees.  He said just looking at 
this ordinance here one of the first things that strikes him is 
you have a first amendment right to go to church, practice 
religion – there’s no exception for that.  Mr. Jaywork said the 
ordinances he has seen that have been upheld have so many 
exceptions in them that it does becomes very difficult to 
enforce the ordinance because there are so many constitutionally 
required exceptions.   
 
 Councilwoman White said she has a 16 year old who goes to 
the football game on Friday night, and then three boys walk home 
the back way to her house – so her kids are out there doing what 
their supposed to be doing and they can’t be, so then she has to 
go to the school and pick them up and bring them home; it’s 
really frustrating because she does not think it applies to 
everybody that we do this. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked why Clayton has had so much success 
with what they are doing.  Mr. Jaywork said because nobody’s 
ever taken them to court. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said the Public Safety Committee looked at 
this last year and one of the attorneys in your firm did a lot 
of research.  He said it was highly recommended that we didn’t 
proceed with the curfew, but as the Mayor said, he looks around 
and he sees other towns that are doing it, he sees some big 
cities as well that are doing this very successfully.  
Councilman DeFeo said maybe we should send this to the Public 
Safety Committee for them to review this.  Councilwoman Brown 
said she would second that. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said there is a second part to this that – 
there is a motion and a second on that so let’s vote on that 
first.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the second part would be to look at 
our ordinance and for many reasons we need to change that civil 
violation to a criminal violation so that our officers and code 
enforcer of the Town of Smyrna can have some meat to do 
something about it.  She asked Lieutenant Wilson if he would 
like to say anything.   
 
 Lieutenant Bob Wilson, employee of the Town of Smyrna 
Police Department, came forward to speak.  Lt. Wilson said as 
our ordinance indicates now most of the actual violations point 
to a certain section – he thinks it is section 1-11, and in that 
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section it says any violation unless it specifically says 
criminal behind it, it is a civil violation.  He said Court #8 
which is the local court here in Smyrna only handles criminal 
violations.  Lt. Wilson said the traffic violations you get on 
the street are considered a misdemeanor, it is considered a 
criminal violation, for that purpose - and all that is, is court 
procedure.  He said as it stands right now most of our sections 
that we have in the ordinances are civil unless specifically 
indicated that it is criminal.  Lt. Wilson said we would have to 
go down to Court #16 and actually sue somebody – that’s how you 
get civil money, and that costs the town money in order to get 
money. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked if there is a committee that they 
would like to review this.  Mayor Stombaugh said she guesses it 
would have to go to the Public Safety Committee. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the law in Delaware – basically a 
violation of a municipal ordinance is a civil offense in nature.  
He said one of the other issues here is when you have criminal 
violations you have all these procedural rights – you don’t have 
all those same rights in a civil action.  Mr. Jaywork explained 
that JP Court only handles criminal cases; they have made an 
administrative decision to do that. 
 
 Councilman Novotny asked Lt. Wilson if he had any 
suggestions on this 1-11 that he could make to the Public Safety 
Committee.  Lt. Wilson spoke from the audience and was 
inaudible. 
 
 Councilwoman White suggested maybe Lt. Wilson needs to 
attend the Public Safety Committee meeting. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork he thinks a simple fix is to just take this 
language and flip it, and say unless otherwise designated as 
civil, it is criminal. 
  

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 

 Mayor Stombaugh said since we are not doing the executive 
session is there any other Council business.  Councilwoman White 
said she had other Council business.  She said she has two 
comments – she was informed that all of the applications are 
being sent to one Councilperson via email; she is not 
comfortable with that.  Councilwoman White said does the Town of 
Smyrna not have an HR person, or procedure is normally that all 
applications go to the Town Manager – she is not comfortable 
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with the applications for the Chief of Police of this town going 
to one Council member.  She said also, it was brought to her 
attention that the Mayor has elected – or maybe it wasn’t the 
Mayor – to bring in two civilians who are retired from the 
police force somewhere to be on the interview panel for our new 
Police Chief.  Councilwoman White said she does not believe that 
that was acceptable either; she believes that decision and the 
individuals selected should have been done as a whole as a 
Council.  She said we’re supposed to work together, make 
decisions together and this is a very, very important decision 
and she does not believe that two individual outsiders should 
have been asked to be on this Negotiating Committee, when she as 
a member of Council was not invited. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said on any other committee you…  
Councilwoman White said she did not want to serve on the Mayor’s 
committees because you (Mayor Stombaugh) elected to remove her 
after she spent three years learning how things work in this 
town.  Councilwoman White said please do not say that she 
doesn’t want to be on your (the Mayor’s) committees – you 
removed me - that is what started this whole process – that’s 
another argument.  She is just trying to say…  Mayor Stombaugh 
said get the story straight…  The heated discussion went back a 
forth between Mayor Stombaugh and Councilwoman White.  
Councilwoman White went on to say that she was not asked to be 
on the Negotiating Committee and she did ask because she has 
served before, but she just does not feel that it is appropriate 
that the Mayor, or whomever, selected these two individuals 
without the entire Council’s approval to bring outsiders in.  
She said maybe she, as a member of Council, does not feel that 
one of those has the qualifications – what makes them qualified 
– who made the decision to put these tow individuals on this 
committee? 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said first off it was a suggestion – nobody 
has been chosen…  Councilwoman White said her understanding was 
- the whole town knew, but her…  Mayor Stombaugh said you got 
the wrong information again – nobody has been chosen, nothing’s 
being done without Council, everything is still – they’re 
working with the attorney, and as with any other committee, what 
they will do is get their information together and then it will 
be brought to Council and Council as a whole will make a final 
decision. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked Councilman Raynor if he would like 
to address this.  Councilman Raynor said go right ahead.  
Councilwoman White said this is from Councilman Raynor and it 
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says: we will have Colonel MacLeish and Chief Faulkner on the 
selection committee as well as the Negotiating Committee members 
– now who made this decision and why was it not brought to 
Council as a whole?  She said that was her only concern is that 
when we do things and make decisions without each other then we 
get backlashed for it.  Councilman Raynor said this is part of 
the Negotiating Committee and…  Councilwoman White asked again – 
who made the decision to bring in these two individuals and what 
makes them so qualified that you feel…  The heated discussion 
continued.  Councilman Raynor said Colonel MacLeish is one of 
the top people in the State – he retired from the State.  
Councilwoman White said we, as a Council, may not all agree – 
that’s her only point - this decision was made without Council.  
Councilman Raynor and Councilwoman White had a heated exchange 
of words.  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said meeting adjourned.  The meeting adjourned at 
10:09 p.m. 
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